DUKES COUNTY HEALTH COUNCIL

Minutes  for Thursday April 26, 2012

Call to order:  Chair Dave Caron called the meeting to order at 7:35AM.
Our next meeting will be May 24, 7:30am in the Public Safety Building in West Tisbury. 

Members attending: Barbara Bernstein, Eleanor Beth, Julia Burgess, Dave Caron, Trudy Carter, Sharon Clauss-Zanger, Donna Davey, Cindy Doyle, Jay Ferriter, Judie Flanders, Angie Grant, Diane Jetmund, Sarah Kuh, Nancy Langman, Karen Meeks, Paddy Moore, JoAnn Murphy, Nancy Phillips, Gayle Poggi, Joseph Roberts, Sue Sanford, Joyce Stiles-Tucker, Connie Texeira,  Brenda Wallis, Dedie Wieler  Guests: Marina Lent, Cameron Adibi

Members absent: Tom Bennett, Nell Coogan, Donna Davey, Valerio Destefani, Chris Knowles, Michael Loberg, Cynthia Mitchell,  Russell Smith, Beth Toomey, Bob Tonti, James Weiss

Minutes:   A motion was made to accept the minutes of the March meeting . The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.

Duke's County Health Council Mission Statement:  Dave Caron passed out and read the Council's mission statement.  He asked the members to review it to see if we are meeting the mission as it was voted.  He encouraged members to provide feedback via email or other forms to himself or to the secretary.  This will be placed on next month's agenda for review.

Rural Scholars Update:   Paddy Moore reported that she had traveled to UMass to meet the next Rural Scholars participants.   There will be five medical students and two nursing students coming to MV this fall to work on a project with Mass in Motion.  They will be invited to attend the October Health Council meeting to discuss their work.
County Health Ranking:  Dave Caron cited the excellent health rating that Duke's County received in the study released to the press a couple of weeks ago.  Some members questioned the conclusions and suggested that the Health Council look into the study methodology before commenting on it if asked.

As part of this discussion, it was reported that Massachusetts Commissioner of Public Health Auerbach will be coming to the island on May 11 to visit the Mass in Motion Program  as it is a DPH grant recipient.  He is planning on participating in Grand Rounds at the hospital and holding a public session somewhere between 11:30AM and 1:30 PM most likely at the Oak Bluffs library.  Mass in Motion will be sending out an announcement when the public session is confirmed.

Integrated Health Care:  Nancy Langman made a presentation on the Person-Centered Health Care Home model that has come from the President's health care reform legislation.  She stated that the purpose of this model is to integrate all aspects of care with a team approach.  She expressed concern that this model does not adequately address behavioral health.  She and others stressed that focus on this model will be required for all grant proposals going forward.

Nancy's Power Point presentation will be attached to the email with these minutes for more information on the presentation.

Trudy Carter stated her opinion that there is too much competition among service providers on MV and that it is important to get groups to work together.  Nancy agreed stating that all grant providers are looking at collaboration between agencies.  The consensus was that the Council can and should take an active role in these efforts at collaboration.

Potential HCFA Grant Update:  Julia Burgess updated the group on the work that was done toward submitting an application with Health Care for All (HCFA).  This was to be an application for grants of $1-30 million .  HCFA had offered to prepare and submit a grant that would be a collaboration and comparison with the City of Lynn.  Working with Lynn fell through and HCFA lost its grant writer so the grant was not submitted to CMS (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services).  According to Julia, CMS received over 3,000 applications.  They had planned to offer a second round but based on the number received in the first round, it's unclear if and when that might happen.
Julia suggested that interested groups move forward to create a model and be ready for the next round.  This would be a good way for programs on MV to work together.  She stated that the program is clearly centered on Medicare and Medicaid related programs but encouraged Hospice of MV (which does not accept Medicare) to be involved as well.

Dave Caron asked Julia to provide a summary of the grant provisions and perhaps a link to the complete application and forward it to the Secretary for distribution.  Dedie Wieler stated that she has a document on her computer that discusses how MV groups work together and will make that available.

Dave then asked that folks step forward to work as a subcommittee on this.  Julia will send a list of the stakeholders to the Secretary and this will be on the agenda for the next Health Council meeting.

Committee Participation:  At the next meeting, the Committee Participation list will be distributed again and members encouraged to sign up for committees.

Meeting was adjourned at 9AM.   

Respectfully submitted by Eleanor Beth, Secretary
